MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

12 May, 2014 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, 

C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, N. Connell, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, 
P. McVitty, G. Murray, P. McDonald, J.O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S.P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth, P Walsh.
IN ATTENDANCE:

G. Finn, Chief Executive,

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services









D. Maguire, Head of Finance 




P. Lafferty, Senior Engineer






O.Smith, Senior Staff Officer 

1

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 14 April 2014. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 14 Aibrean 2014 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor Andrew Boylan 
 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady
      
       And




Resolved:

“that Minutes of Meeting held on 14 April 2014 be hereby approved.

.
2.
To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.
3.

Adoption of the Cavan County Development Plan (2014-2020) and the Cavan Town & Environs Development Plan (2014-2020).


It was


Proposed by Councillor Gerry Murray 

 
        Seconded by Councillor Sean McKiernan 

      
       And




Resolved:

“that the Cavan County Development Plan (2014-2020) and the Cavan Town & Environs Development Plan (2014-2020) be hereby adopted”.
4.

To consider Annual Financial Statement for year ending 31/12/2013 in accordance with Section 108 of Local Government Act, 2001.


Deferred to next meeting.
5.

To note additional road allocations


Noted.
6.

To note Cavan County Council’s Audit Committee Annual Report for 2013.


Noted.
7.

To note acknowledgement from Department of Finance regarding the Universal Social Charge.


Noted.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM APRIL MEETING
3.

To ask the Minister to remove the use of Registration Certificates from private and commercial vehicles in relation to NCT and DOE Certificates.
Cllr P. Smith noted that there has been a change in law regarding the purchase of vehicles.  Vehicles are now subject to NCT & DOE even if they are not in use since the date of expiry.   This can lead to a person who buys a vehicle having to pay arrears.    
He proposed that the council write to the Minister for Environment asking him to reverse the new law.   Cllr W. Bennett seconded the proposal.

4.
Seek funding for drainage in the county
13.
That the Office of Public Works give urgent consideration to a programme of dredging of our local rivers.

Cllr S. Smith asked the council to do an audit of areas that have flooded recently and record what areas are likely to flood again. He proposed that the council request more funding for County Cavan and highly prioritize drainage and flooding throughout the county.
Cllr F. Curtin made the point that there doesn’t seem to be an initiative to deal with flooding around the rivers and nobody is actively taking charge of our rivers.

Mr. Ger Finn, Chief Executive stated that the council look after a number of drainage districts and have a budget available of €89,000.   The Council will continue to liaise with the Office of Public Works in relation to improvement works.
5.

Withdrawal by HSE of the limited financial help given to agencies providing services for the elderly.


Item withdrawn. 

15.

The difficulty for the Irish haulage industry with the proposal by the British Government to implement a new levy on heavy vehicles entering Northern Ireland and Great Britain.
Cllr. S. Smith proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Transport, Taoiseach and Assembly in Northern Ireland asking them to liaise with the British Government asking them to remove the new levy on heavy vehicles.
Cllr. P. McVitty and Cllr. C. Boylan supported the motion.

6. 

That this Council seeks changes to the granting of free Legal Aid.


Cllr P. O’ Reilly stated that under the Criminal Justice Act people are not means tested for Free Legal Aid and there is no limit to the number of times people may be granted it.  It is costing the state around €50 million per annum.    He said that free legal aid should be granted to persons on first and second offences only; otherwise those committing acts of criminality should be forced to foot the legal bill themselves.   He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Justice asking that the cost of Free Legal Aid be recouped from the client for their third and subsequent offence.  He stated he was not anti Free Legal Aid but was of the opinion that it should not be available for repeat offenders.


Cllr JP Feely stated that the Department of Justice does not keep detailed records of offenders who received Free Legal Aid.   He said it is discretionary and that there should be a proper means test.   Cllr C Boylan also supported the motion. 
7.
That this Council seeks changes to the Nitrates Directive.
Cllr P O’Reilly stated that the current slurry spreading restrictions are harming the environment.   The country is divided in 4 different zones for spreading slurry.   He proposed that the Council make contact with Donegal, Leitrim and Monaghan County Councils and together go to the Department with a resolution seeking changes to the Nitrates Directive.

Cllr. Sean Smith & Cllr Charlie Boylan supported the motion.

Ger Finn, Chief Executive said the council will take the proposal on board and seek a common approach from the three councils named above.
8.

That Cavan County Council call on the Minister for Agriculture, Food & the Marine to engage with all stakeholders to reverse the falling price of beef and in particular to address the following:

i. the delays in processing animals in meat factories

ii. the need for live exports

iii. the barriers to export to the UK.
Cllr JP Feely asked that the Minister specifically address the delay in processing animals in factories, the need for live export routes to be fully opened and barriers in exporting to the UK lifted.   The present system where farmers who invested up to three years in producing cattle are now being told at the last minute that all the factory specifications have changed.  He stated that is very unfair to farmers and would only serve to damage the Irish beef production industry.      
Cllr W Bennett supported the comments and said that both the processors and retailers had too much power in the overall scheme of things.   Cllr. C Boylan said it was up to Bord Bia and the Department of Agriculture to get control back.   
9.

That Cavan County Council call on the Government to clarify the operation of the proposed Jobpath Programme to ensure that the long-term unemployed in this region are provided with the services needed to assist them return to employment.


Cllr J.P. Feely called on the Government to urgently review the Jobpath Programme.  He stated that it should not be used for profit making by outside companies and  he asked that the Department of Social Protection be adequately resourced.     Jobpath is a new programme of employment activation aimed specifically at the long-term unemployed (over 12 months) and those most distant from the labour market. 


Cllr. Sean McKiernan asked for greater clarity for operation of the scheme.
10.
The future of the Local Development Programme within the local authority structure.
Cllr J P Feely urged the Government to ensure a smooth and prompt transition for the future of the Local Development Programme within the local authority structure.   Ger Finn, Chief Executive stated that Local Development companies have to tender for the operation of the programmes.   The tender procedure has commenced nationally but the level of funding has fallen dramatically.
16.

To request the OPW to carry out works of dredging at sluice gates at Mullagh lake.
Cllr. S.P. O'Reiily called on the Council to get in contact with the O.P.W. to carry out dredging work at the sluice gates at Mullagh lake and as far as the county boundary with Meath where the Moynally River meets with the Barora River.   Water levels in Mullagh Lake, which is a spring water lake, have risen by several feet in recent years.  Cllr. P. O’Reilly supported the motion.



Ger Finn, Chief Executive said the matter would be raised with the Office of Public Works.

17.

That Cavan County Council request a meeting with ESB networks  and Airtricity regarding the public lighting crisis in our county.


Cllr. S.P.O'Reilly called on the council to request a meeting with both ESB Networks and Airtricity in a bid to address the public lighting crisis in the county.  He said it was particularly prevalent in housing estates in the county where developers had walked away, leaving substantial work outstanding.   Cllr. S. McKiernan supported the motion and also suggested that it was time the Council considered injecting more funding into the provision of public lighting.   

Ger Finn, Chief Executive informed the meeting there was little funding for a new initiative to provide public lighting, explaining that each light cost in the region of €1,200 per annum.  He stated that currently there are a few estates which the Council is in the process of taking over, but that if funding is to be directed into lighting provision, it would in turn be taken from the roads budget.
18.

That this Council calls on the Gaelic Athletic Association to rescind their deal with Sky television as a matter of national interest.



Cllr. S.P. O’Reilly stated that he was saddened to see details of the new deal with Sky television and asked that the G.A.A. rescind this deal.  Cllr. P. O’Reilly stated that the deal will give an opportunity for people living abroad to see matches.   Cllr. P. McDonald also said it would accommodate people living abroad and support the national game worldwide.  
19.

Calling on the government to abolish rates for the early childhood care and education sector – community and private & 

20.

That Cavan County Council supports the campaign to make childcare facilities rates exempt. &

23.

That we request the Valuation Office to review the situation regarding rates on childcare facilities.


Cllr. S. McKiernan stated that early childhood is a crucial time of intense learning and where primary, secondary and adult education are exempt from commercial rates, so should early childcare rates.   Cllr. F Curtin commented that early childcare is the foundation of education for people in this country and it is being put under a lot of pressure with the cost involved in providing it.   


Des Maguire, Head of Finance explained that the local authority's hands are tied on the matter and that legislative change from government is needed if any abolition of rates are to take effect.   He outlined how services providing only the free pre-school scheme are exempt from paying rates, and added that the loss of rates from one area would result in a cut in funding for existing services.



Cllr S McKiernan asked that a letter be sent to the new Minister for Children and the Minister for Finance.
12.
The need for additional road safety measures in Drung.    
Cllr F. Curtin asked the Road Design Office to look at public lighting for Drung as a road safety measure.  Cllr. C. Boylan supported the motion.

J. McLoughlin , Director of Service stated that a number of  measures had been put in place at Drung over the last number of years including reduction of speed limit, flashing lights and road markings.  There is no further funding envisaged for this year.   Cllr. Curtin asked that it be considered for funding next year.                       
14.

That this Council makes available the expertise of Cavan Town Council horticulturist to the rest of the county, in particular Tidy Towns Committees.




Cllr. P. O’Reilly stated that the horticulturist in Cavan Town does an excellent job and asked that her expertise be used in other towns in the county.   


G. Finn, County Manager stated that the horticulturist is available throughout the county but her main work will be around Cavan Town.
22.

Shared service approach for public libraries in Ireland -implications for Cavan and Monaghan library service.


Cllr. M. Argue raised concerns regarding the proposals for Cavan and Monaghan library services; including the failure to brief councillors and thefailure to give details of the proposals for shared services.



Cllr. J.P. Feely said that this was an unwelcome proposal and is another attempt to reduce the significance of local government.   


P. Lafferty, Senior Engineer stated that we all share pride in our library service.  He stated that there is a national proposal to provide shared services with different groups.  He stated that here has been no engagement or progress at local level.   


24.

That Irish Water consult with Local Authorities and Workers Representatives in relation to Staff Numbers into the future.


Cllr. C. Boylan stated that he was concerned that when meters are installed Irish Water may reduce staff numbers.   


P. Lafferty, Senior Engineer stated that there is a Service Level Agreement between Cavan County Council and Irish Water and there is ongoing consultation with Irish Water.
25.  
“That this Council support the proposal to acquire the businesses and assets of the former Quinn Group”                                               
Cllr. P. O’Reilly called on the council to support the proposal of a local group (QBRC) to acquire the businesses and assets of the former Quinn Group.  


Cllr. Damien Brady, Cllr. J.P.Feely & Cllr. P. McVitty all supported the motion.



Retiring Councillors


Mr. G. Finn, Chief Executive and Councillors paid tribute to the six county councillors who are 


retiring and not seeking re election i.e. Cllr. Danny Brady, (47 years on Council), Cllr. Andrew 


Boylan (40 years), Cllr. Gerry Murray (27 years), Cllr. Dessie Boylan (23 years), Cllr. Maura 


Maguire Lynch (15 years) and Cllr. Aidan Boyle (33 years).   The retiring councillors had a 


combined total of 185 years of local authority experience.   It was also noted that those leaving 

had joined the Council at a time before remuneration was available, and civic duty was to 


the fore.  Many of the members were able to recall the helpful advice offered by the retiring 


councillors over the years.   It was agreed by the members that it was a privilege to serve the 


county alongside them and thanked them for their support.


All retiring councillors spoke of their time on the council and thanked fellow councillors, council 


staff and their families.

Members also paid tribute to the outgoing Cathoirleach, Councillor Val Smith and Leas Cathaoirleach, Councillor Paddy McDonald.  



Cathoirleach Val Smith thanked everyone for their help over the past year.
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